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City of Keene 

New Hampshire 
 

BICYCLE PEDESTRIAN PATH ADVISORY COMMITTEE  
MEETING AGENDA 

 
Wednesday, June 9, 2021 8:15-9:30 AM Meeting via Zoom Webinar 

 
Link: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86374413889  

• This meeting will be conducted using the online meeting platform, Zoom. The public may view 
the meeting online by visiting www.zoom.us/join and enter the Webinar ID: 863 7441 3889. 

• If you are unable to attend the meeting online, you may call the toll-free (888) 475-4499 and enter 
Webinar ID: 863 7441 3889 to listen to the meeting. 

• More info on how to access this meeting is available on the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory 
Committee webpage at ci.keene.nh.us/bicycle-pedestrian-path-advisory-committee.  

• If you encounter any issues accessing this meeting, please call (603) 209-4697 during the 
meeting.  

1) Call to Order and Roll Call  
2) May 12, 2021 Minutes 
3) Old Business 

Public Surveys: Wayfinding Needs, Amenities, Wayfinding Design (if necessary) 
4) Wayfinding: UNH Downtown Trails, MRRTC, MAST Grant  

Amenities: Other 
Sidewalks: Proposed Budget Acceleration 
Bike/Pedestrian Counts: EcoCounter Grant 
Big E Expo Presence 

5) Regular Project Updates 
6) New Business 

- Items to be included for next meeting 
7) Adjournment 

Next meeting date – July 14, 2021   
 
 
  

Members: 
Dillon Benik, Chair  
Drew Bryenton, Vice Chair 
Brad Dufresne  
Councilor Jan Manwaring 
 

 
Michael Davern 
Todd Horner 
Rowland Russell 
Dr. Chris Brehme, Alternate 
Charles Redfern, Alternate 
 
 
 

 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86374413889
http://www.zoom.us/join


  DRAFT 

Page 1 of 5 

City of Keene  
New Hampshire 

 
BICYCLE PEDESTRIAN PATH ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING AGENDA 

 
Wednesday, May 12, 2021                    8:15-9:30 AM                    Meeting via Zoom Webinar 
 
Link: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86374413889  
Zoom Webinar ID: 863 7441 3889  
 
Members:      
    
Drew Bryenton, Vice Chair  
Brad Dufresne  
Michael Davern  
Councilor Jan Manwaring  
Todd Horner  
Dr. Rowland Russell  
Dr. Chris Brehme, Alternate  
Charles Redfern, Alternate 
 

Members not present: 
Dillon Benik, Chair  
 
Staff: 
Staff: Andy Bohannon  
William Schoefmann, GIS technician 
 
Guests: 
Mike Kowalczyk, Town of 
Swanzey/MRRTC 

 
Vice Chair Bryenton called the meeting to order at 8:15 AM. 
 
1) Roll Call 
 
Vice Chair Bryenton read the Zoom platform meeting rules aloud and roll call was conducted. 
 
2) April 14, 2021 Minutes  
 
Dr. Russell moved to accept the April 14, 2021 meeting minutes, Mr. Redfern seconded, and the 
motion was passed by unanimous vote.  
 
3) Old Business  
-Wayfinding/Amenities/Public Survey/ MAST Grant- Mr. Schoefmann stated that the working 
group including Dr. Brehme, Dr. Russell, Mr. Horner and himself met twice to discuss targeted 
wayfinding surveys for specific user groups. He said the map information needs to be reviewed 
and made into a more formalized tool. He stated that they developed anchor points in terms of 
where the wayfinding should be located, for example, they identified some midpoint 
intersections and destinations. Mr. Schoefmann noted that the information they discussed is 
included in the agenda packet. Mr. Kowalczky asked if they are considering business wayfinding 
and Mr. Schoefmann said not specific businesses at the moment. Dr. Russell said that they 
discussed using symbols to point people in the direction of businesses but not using specific 
business names. Mr. Schoefmann added that they also considered the use of common icons in the 
signage, for example, icons for bathroom facilities. He said the work group focused on what 
places need to be identified. Dr. Russell added that stating the names of specific businesses is 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86374413889
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more precarious as not every business can be included. Dr. Brehme noted that the survey is 
aimed at presenting a list to the general public rather than an open-ended survey; however, they 
want to make sure there is an opportunity for people to add items that they may have forgotten. 
He said they envision the survey in two parts: primary and secondary. Dr. Russell said the survey 
today could present the first pool. Mr. Schoefmann said that the locations they have identified 
are acting as trailheads or starting points. He encouraged members to give their feedback on the 
list for primary and secondary anchor points that the working group identified.  

 
Vice Chair Bryenton asked about the distinction between the wayfinding survey and the 
amenities survey. Mr. Schoefmanm replied that the targeted wayfinding survey is aimed at 
specific user groups who use the trails and possibly the public for information gathering which 
will help form the alternative to the Walk Your City concept. He said there are mapping and easy 
survey tools that he and Dr. Brehme will work on. Vice Chair Bryenton asked if the UNH survey 
is a different survey and Mr. Bohannon replied that the UNH survey is happening in the fall. Mr. 
Schoefmann said the design concept survey may be more tied into the UNH survey. Dr. Russell 
added that they are aiming to have the primary and secondary anchor points mapped out with 
existing amenities portrayed and then it will go out to a larger community for feedback. Dr. 
Brehme noted that there is a hierarchy as most people come on at a trailhead and be presented 
with a map and then at the secondary locations, they will be guided a bit more to keep people 
aware of where they are along the trails. Mr. Schoefmann added that the symbols will help 
people to navigate to key locations.  

 
Mr. Schoefmann stated that next they will approach Southwest Regional Planning Commission 
(SWRPC) before the survey to discuss timing with the downtown trails survey through UNH. He 
said once they get more information about direction, they will make some decisions in June. 
Vice Chair Bryenton noted that the MAST grant is timebound and they will have to get it 
completed by next fall. 

 
-UNH Downtown Trails- Mr. Bohannon stated that he met with Ms. Shannon Rogers who 
coordinates the program for UNH, and they discussed the timeline and forming a steering 
committee that will remain with the program for the next six months. He said they discussed 
starting in late August-early September to begin working on the assessment. The surveys will be 
conducted through the end of September and October and the steering committee members will 
be responsible for checking in with various business owners and other connections to create a 
more robust understanding of the impacts. He said the steering committee will be comprised of 
8-10 people who will identify which community members should be involved. Mr. Bohannon 
said they also discussed working together with Dr. Brehme’s department at KSC on the 
assessment. Once the assessment is completed, they will put together a report to submit to the 
steering committee and that committee will carry it on to the action committee and that is where 
he believes BPPAC members will come in. Mr. Bohannon stated that communities that have 
done this sort of program include economic development programs so they will talk to the Mayor 
and the City Manager. He said the action committee is responsible for ensuring that the report 
recommendations actually happen. He said the Parks and Recreation department will be working 
with a consultant on City-wide branding and that will be instrumental on the trail piece.  
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Mr. Bohannon stated that the data collection during September and October will include a spatial 
assessment, an intercept survey and interviews from the steering committee. After the data 
collection is done, UNH will turn it into a 12–15-page report. Dr. Russell stated that there is also 
an opportunity to work with AUNE students as well. Mr. Bohannon agreed that students from 
KSC and AUNE are welcome to work on the data collection and assessment. Mr. Schoefmann 
asked Mr. Bohannon how the UNH Downtown trails survey fits into the wayfinding and the 
amenities public surveys. Mr. Bohannon replied that they are receiving a service from UNH, 
they will train volunteers to do intercept surveys for the future. He said they can knock off the 
MAST initiative through this program as well. Mr. Schoefmann said they will have an 
opportunity through the steering committee to gather data about amenities and wayfinding. Dr. 
Russell added that UNH focuses a lot on the usage of paths, which is different than the amenities 
and the wayfinding points. He asked Mr. Bohannon if those are two facets of the UNH survey. 
Mr. Bohannon replied that he is concerned that they collect feedback in June and July and then 
when they go back out in September and October people will think they already completed the 
survey. However, he believes there is a way to combine the surveys. Dr. Brehme suggested that 
the steering committee collect information around resources that would be helpful before UNH 
begins the project. Mr. Bohannon agreed that having information readily available before UNH 
comes to town in the fall would allow them to hit the ground running. Mr. Brehme said that way 
they can build the wayfinding information into the intercept survey. Mr. Schoefmann agreed that 
if UNH informs them of what they need, BPPAC members can begin that process of gathering 
information. Mr. Bohannon said that Ms. Rogers did mention that Keene is ahead of other 
communities in terms of bicycle infrastructure and connectivity to the town, so providing her 
with information in the beginning could be very useful. Dr. Russell stated that the first phase 
could be building baseline materials and then the second part would be focused on the public 
surveys. Vice Chair Bryenton asked for clarification that the intercept surveys could be 
customized for BPPAC’s needs and Mr. Bohannon replied that is correct. Mr. Schoefmann added 
that Mr. Bohannon and himself also have to make sure that they meet the objectives of the 
MAST grant and what they had intended with Walk Your City. Mr. Bohannon proposed that he 
send the conversation over to Mr. Schoefmann before he speaks with Ms. Rogers to make sure 
they are all moving in the same direction.  

 
Mr. Horner stated that the survey audience is targeted at specific groups and one way they can 
roll that that into the UNH project is to compile a list of groups they identify as important to 
reach out to. He said that can be helpful information for UNH as they build the steering 
committee for the project and consider other modes of outreach. Mr. Bohannon added that the 
steering committee will have to be formed before UNH comes to town and they will be 
responsible for conducting the interviews.  

 
-Bike/Pedestrian Counts--EcoCounter Grant- Mr. Davern stated that the New England Mountain 
Biking Association (NEMBA) is partnering with Eco-Counter to provide grants to NEMBA 
chapters to get eco-counters for the summer. EcoCounter will help set up an account program 
and analyze the data afterwards. He said the chapter is interested in applying for Drummer Hill 
specifically. He is interested in getting trailhead counts in the Drummer Hill-Goose Pond area. 
He said they need letters of support from members of the community and BPOPAC comes to 
mind, as well as Pathways for Keene and other organizations. The grant is for the counters for 
this summer and data would be available at the end of the summer. Mr. Schoefmann clarified 



  DRAFT 

Page 4 of 5 

that the counters are people counters and ping when human beings are close by, he said a bit of 
observation may be necessary. Mr. Davern stated that the application is due on May 17.  

 
Dr. Russell moved that BPPAC provide a letter of support for Mr. Davern’s Eco Counter grant 
application, Mr. Dufresne seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.  

 
-Big E Expo Presence- Mr. Redfern stated that this event will take place in Springfield, MA 
beginning on September 17 until October 3. He said they have an enthusiastic group called the 
New Hampshire Rail Trail Coalition which has an arrangement with the Granite State 
ambassadors who are the volunteers for the State Travel and Tourism Department. He stated 
there may be gaps in the scheduling and he is anticipating that his group of 10 people may fall 
short of 100% coverage. He stated that is BPPAC members are interested the can arrange for 
them to promote rack cards being designed for Keene’s trails and pathways that is being financed 
by a private group. Mr. Redfern said there will be 4,000 rack cards that will take them through 
the event. He hopes they will offer free parking for volunteers. He said he will be sending out 
scheduling for NH Rail Trail Coalition by June to assess the gaps and as the time approaches, 
they will develop a hard schedule to ensure coverage. Mr. Schoefmann encouraged Mr. Redfern 
to keep the committee posted. Mr. Redfern stated that Mr. Bohannon is heling with a QR code 
that will show the trail system and destination points as well as the skate park. Mr. Bohannon 
clarified that he is promoting the bike park and not the skate park.  
 
4) Regular Project Updates  
 
-Cheshire Rail Trail-Park Avenue Loop- Mr. Blomquist stated that the total project is over 
budget by about $45 and they are looking to reallocate 20K in funding from Cheshire Rail Trail 
Phase Two and they are also recommending that the Council consider withdrawing from the 
Transportation Capital Reserve, the remaining $20K balance to provide funds for that match.  
Mr. Blomquist said they are also recommending that the Federal Highway regulation concerning 
design be changed from a separate entity. They have attained a separate contract for design 
services for construction. He stated that they now have to maintain both the designer and a 
separate entity through the construction phase so they will have to start budgeting accordingly 
due to this change. They are requesting authority from NH DOT to award the project and they 
have indicated that they have funds for their portion of their project, however, they have not 
received formal notice fort awarding the project. Vice Chair Breyenton asked what side of the 
project includes paving and Mr. Blomquist replied both and that nothing will be completed early.  
 
-Old Stone Arch Bridge- Mr. Schoefmann stated that a letter of intent was sent for funding a 
planning phase study for historical preservation of the bridge and bicycle and pedestrian safety 
improvements in preparation for increased usage for the other portions of the Transportation 
Heritage Trail project. He said he is working with Ms. Kessler and there will be opportunity for 
BPPAC members to work collaboratively on the LCHIP grant. He said he will keep members 
posted on the progress of that grant.  
 
-Cheshire Raul Trail Phase 4- Mr. Schoefmann stated that a letter of intent was submitted to NH 
DOT for the TAP round, and they probably will not hear back about that application until the 
fall. Mr. Bohannon said they received a letter regarding the Stone Arch Bridge and submitted a 
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Northern Borders application and are currently working with SLR which is the same design 
group working with Russell Park on a design concept for PFK’s fundraising efforts. He said 
things are moving and coming together and they are ahead of schedule. They are also reaching 
out to Senator Shaheen and Rep. Custer’s office to get funding to move the project along. Mr. 
Schoefmann stated that Mr. Lucier submitted the TAP grant. Mr. Redfern asked Mr. Bohannon is 
the Northern Borders grant is tied to Senator Shaheen’s office or Rep. Custer’s office. Mr. 
Bohannon replied that it is separate, and they have to be careful about what funding they receive 
as they cannot be duplicated. He said they are having ongoing conservations with both. Mr. 
Blomquist stated that they are discussing congressionally directed projects and that is part of 
what Senator Shaheen and Rep. Custer have been asking for to build their list of projects. He 
stated that the federal grant source that they use provides the most amount of money so that is 
why they are applying broadly to maximize the amount of funding they receive.  
 
5) New Business - Items to be included for next meeting  
 
Mr. Schoefmann stated that old business will take up the agenda along with regular project 
updates for the next meeting. Vice Chair Bryenton asked how they will discuss the surveys and 
Mr. Schoefmann replied that he will keep old business active as they are juggling various items. 
He said he will figure out a way to make it more fluid. Dr. Russell suggested that once they get 
input back from Mr. Bohannon, they can begin to prepare for the survey baseline work. Mr. 
Horner added that it could be helpful for UNH to provide an example or past project, including a 
survey that was used to inform the committee’s efforts. Vice Chair Bryenton said that Mr. 
Bohannon sent out a template from Bristol.  
 
Mr. Redfern announced that PFK will be holding their Four on the Fourth footrace and are 
already raising money from sponsors for the Cheshire Rail Trail section (Eastern Avenue – NH 
Route 101) component of the Transportation Heritage Trail.  
 
6) Adjournment  
 
Vice Chair Bryenton adjourned the meeting at 9:22 AM. 
 
Next meeting date – June 9, 2021 
 
Respectfully submitted by,  
Ayshah Kassamali-Fox, Minute-Taker 
 
Additional edits by, 
Will Schoefmann, Community Development Staff 



 

 
 
 
Date:  May 14, 2021 
From:  Dillon Benik, Chair Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee (BPPAC) 
To:  EcoCounter 
Subject:  EcoCounter Pyrobox Grant 
 
The City of Keene’s Bicycle and Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee (BPPAC) fully supports the 
Keene/Brattleboro NEMBA and City of Keene’s joint application for summer use of EcoCounter 
Pyrobox People Counters. 
 
The BPPAC recognizes the value of good and accurate user counts. The committee has been 
conducting in person counts along a local roadway in need of bicycle/pedestrian safety 
improvements for a three-four year period to help gather baseline use data for the City of 
Keene, NH. We’re excited to be tapping into a significant user cross-section of trail users in 
Mountain Bikers and Trail Runners through this grant. BPPAC offers a pool of experienced 
counters that can be available to help support and supplement the Pyrobox People Counters at 
trailhead locations for our single track mountain bike destinations.    
 
The BPPAC envisions Keene as New England hub/Bicycle and Pedestrian destination in the near 
future with a series of “gateway” and wayfinding projects to get system users better access to 
our mountain bike and single track areas and these counts will help to justify our vision.  
 
The BPPAC is eager to work with City Staff, NEMBA, Monadnock Cycling Club, EcoCounter and 
other local partners to advance this initiative and our capabilities in user counting.   
 
Sincerely, 

 
Dillon Benik,  
 
Chair of BPPAC on behalf of the Committee
 
 



BPPAC Project Updates 2021

Cost Status Start Finish Status

Master Plan N/A N/A Delayed City Staff         
$5K

N/A  Spring14 Fall 2021 Behind

Introduction and Background available for BPPAC Review, Trail 
Specific Maps and details regarding North Bridge inserted.  
Developing a scope of work and seeking funding to work with 
Southwest Regional Planning Commission to finish work on the plan 
in 2021

Jonathan Daniels Trail Maintenance N/A P3 Planning $25K Even Summer20 Fall 21 N/A $25k set aside in CIP FY' 21

Bike Racks AMENITIES P21 Working N/A N/A ongoing N/A N/A
Bike racks have been set out in the downtown footprint but may 
need adjusting once outdoor patio applications are processed. 
Brewbakers/Tera Nova rack request addressed.

Lighting AMENITIES P22 Completed City Staff, PFK Even complete N/A On Schedule Appel Way lights installed. Lighting program on hold pending 
Amenities Survey results and further observation of product.

Cheshire Rail Trail - Park Ave. Loop N/A N/A Working $411,615.51 Over Spring19 Fall 21 Behind

Engineering division of DPW is managing this project now. 
Engineering Bids received all over budget again. City Council 
Resolution to expend $20k difference referred to FOP Thur. 5/13.  
Park Ave repaving commenced as separate project.

NHDOT TAP Grant 2018 N/A BE22 Submitted $674K N/A Winter 2018 Summer 19 On Schedule

City of Keene has been selected as a TAP grant recipient for Complete 
Street improvements to Marlboro Street that tie into other planned 
improvements, infrastructure, economic development goals and the 
Cheshire Rail Trail.  Funding issues between FHWA and NHDOT 
possibility of longer range date of completion.

Arts and Culture Corridor NA N/A Planning N/A N/A Planning N/A N/A

Monadnock Economic Development Corporation has begun the 
community input/visioning process for an Arts and Culture Corridor 
from the Railroad Land Development Area on the east side of Main 
Street westerly down Gilbo Avenue to School Street. Project stalled - 
per Keene Sentinel article, alternative plans in works.

Bicycle Mayor N/A N/A Working
Safe Routes to 

School
Even Winter 2018 Fall 2019 On Schedule

Project is inactive, program has material that could be incorporated 
in current websites of the City but outreach must occur to Tiffany 
Mannion for access to the safe routes to school material.

MASTER PLAN PROJECTS

Wayfinding                                                   
Signage Facilities and Plan

TOP 5 P11 Working
City Staff, 
$42,000

N/A Planning N/A On Schedule

BPPAC Considering overall wayfinding plan with Parks/Rec, DPW and 
Comm Dev Departments. Complete Street Grant Awarded; Pilot 
Program being funded with temporary signage Walk Your City 
appears to be no more, alternative plans needed with MAST 
Complete Street Grant funds for 2020. Survey to targets user 
groups on wayfinding signage. Work group report in packet. 
Regional sign design pilot through MRRTC.

Project Master Plan 
Project #

PRIORITY

ITEMS WITH  UPDATESJUNE
Budget * Schedule Updates

(status changes and project notes)
Status



Transportation Heritage Trail 

Old Stone Arch Bridge - Transportation 
Heritage Trail

TOP 5 P4 Planning N/A 2025 N/A N/A

Collaboration with Heritage Commission to conduct research and 
assist with Historic Resources LCHIP application for 
railing/abutment design. PFK funding conceptual visuals. Letters of 
intent submitted for LCHIP for Planning Study phase

Cheshire Rail Trail Phase 4 -                 
CRT Eastern Ave to NH 101     
Transportation Heritage Trail

TOP 5 P1 Planning  $     587,000.00 Even 2026 N/A N/A

Project submitted as a supplemental CIP - unfunded but in the plan 
book.  Project includes from Eastern Ave - 101, Bridge to Span 101, 
improvements to Old Stone Arch Bridge and potential crossing at 
Swanzey Factor Rd. Letter of Intent submitted to NHDOT for 2021 
TAP round. Application submitted. 

Prowse Bridge - CRT NH 101 Overpass to 
Stone Arch Bridge                                  
Transportation Heritage Trail

TOP 5 P4 Planning  $  1,470,000.00 N/A 2027 N/A N/A
Installation of the Historic Prowse Bridge at NH Route 101 and 
connecting the Cheshire Rail Trail to the Old Stone Arch Bridge and 
safety improvements (railings) to Old Stone Arch Bridge  

West Street - Complete Street TOP 5 P19 Planning City Staff 
Unknown

N/A Planning N/A N/A

Designated as a Gateway Street in the Complete Street Design Guide.  
BPPAC discussing interim and long range solutions for bike/ped 
facilities along the corridor.  Spring, Summer and Fall Counts 
completed for 2020. City submitted West Street improvement 
project into the DOT 10 Year Plan.

AMENITIES TOP 5 P21 Working

City Staff, 
Facility and 

Maintenance 
Costs

Under Planning N/A On Schedule

Staff should establish a base line of existing amenities and propose 
types and locations of future amenities in a plan. These should 
include Kiosk/Trailhead facilities, Trailside Facilities such as 
bathrooms, potable water and tune up stations and efforts should be 
made to engage the artist community to create spots along the trails 
for public art which will enhance the unique qualities of our system. 
BPPAC/Staff to draft public survey, draft questions in Google doc 
linked via email. Work group report in packet.

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE



BPPAC Project Updates 2021

Cost Status Start Finish Status

Master Plan N/A N/A Delayed City Staff         
$5K

N/A  Spring14 Fall 2021 Behind

Introduction and Background available for BPPAC Review, Trail 
Specific Maps and details regarding North Bridge inserted.  
Developing a scope of work and seeking funding to work with 
Southwest Regional Planning Commission to finish work on the plan 
in 2021

Jonathan Daniels Trail Maintenance N/A P3 Planning $25K Even Summer20 Fall 21 N/A $25k set aside in CIP FY' 21

Bike Racks AMENITIES P21 Working N/A N/A ongoing N/A N/A
Bike racks have been set out in the downtown footprint but may 
need adjusting once outdoor patio applications are processed. 
Brewbakers/Tera Nova rack request addressed.

Lighting AMENITIES P22 Completed City Staff, PFK Even complete N/A On Schedule Appel Way lights installed. Lighting program on hold pending 
Amenities Survey results and further observation of product.

Cheshire Rail Trail - Park Ave. Loop N/A N/A Working $411,615.51 Over Spring19 Fall 21 Behind

Engineering division of DPW is managing this project now. 
Engineering Bids received all over budget again. City Council 
Resolution to expend $20k difference referred to FOP Thur. 5/13.  
Park Ave repaving commenced.

NHDOT TAP Grant 2018 N/A BE22 Submitted $674K N/A Winter 2018 Summer 19 On Schedule

City of Keene has been selected as a TAP grant recipient for Complete 
Street improvements to Marlboro Street that tie into other planned 
improvements, infrastructure, economic development goals and the 
Cheshire Rail Trail.  Funding issues between FHWA and NHDOT 
possibility of longer range date of completion.

Arts and Culture Corridor NA N/A Planning N/A N/A Planning N/A N/A

Monadnock Economic Development Corporation has begun the 
community input/visioning process for an Arts and Culture Corridor 
from the Railroad Land Development Area on the east side of Main 
Street westerly down Gilbo Avenue to School Street. Downtown 
infrastructure funds being associated with some elements of this 
more planning is underway. 

Bicycle Mayor N/A N/A Working
Safe Routes to 

School
Even Winter 2018 Fall 2019 On Schedule

Project is inactive, program has material that could be incorporated 
in current websites of the City but outreach must occur to Tiffany 
Mannion for access to the safe routes to school material.

MASTER PLAN PROJECTS

Wayfinding                                                   
Signage Facilities and Plan

TOP 5 P11 Working
City Staff, 
$42,000

N/A Planning N/A On Schedule

BPPAC Considering overall wayfinding plan with Parks/Rec, DPW and 
Comm Dev Departments. Complete Street Grant Awarded; Pilot 
Program being funded with temporary signage Walk Your City 
appears to be no more, alternative plans needed with MAST 
Complete Street Grant funds for 2020. Survey to targets user 
groups on wayfinding signage. Work group report in packet. 
Regional sign design pilot through MRRTC.

Project Master Plan 
Project #

PRIORITY

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE

ITEMS WITH  UPDATESMAY
Budget * Schedule Updates

(status changes and project notes)
Status



Transportation Heritage Trail 

Old Stone Arch Bridge - Transportation 
Heritage Trail

TOP 5 P4 Planning N/A 2025 N/A N/A

Collaboration with Heritage Commission to conduct research and 
assist with Historic Resources LCHIP application for 
railing/abutment design. PFK funding conceptual visuals. Letters of 
intent submitted for LCHIP and Moose Plate Grants for Planning 
Study phase

Cheshire Rail Trail Phase 4 -                 
CRT Eastern Ave to NH 101     
Transportation Heritage Trail

TOP 5 P1 Planning  $     587,000.00 Even 2026 N/A N/A

Project submitted as a supplemental CIP - unfunded but in the plan 
book.  Project includes from Eastern Ave - 101, Bridge to Span 101, 
improvements to Old Stone Arch Bridge and potential crossing at 
Swanzey Factor Rd. Letter of Intent submitted to NHDOT for 2021 
TAP round. Application submitted. 

Prowse Bridge - CRT NH 101 Overpass to 
Stone Arch Bridge                                  
Transportation Heritage Trail

TOP 5 P4 Planning  $  1,470,000.00 N/A 2027 N/A N/A
Installation of the Historic Prowse Bridge at NH Route 101 and 
connecting the Cheshire Rail Trail to the Old Stone Arch Bridge and 
safety improvements (railings) to Old Stone Arch Bridge  

West Street - Complete Street TOP 5 P19 Planning City Staff 
Unknown

N/A Planning N/A N/A

Designated as a Gateway Street in the Complete Street Design Guide.  
BPPAC discussing interim and long range solutions for bike/ped 
facilities along the corridor.  Spring, Summer and Fall Counts 
completed for 2020. City submitted West Street improvement 
project into the DOT 10 Year Plan.

AMENITIES TOP 5 P21 Working

City Staff, 
Facility and 

Maintenance 
Costs

Under Planning N/A On Schedule

Staff should establish a base line of existing amenities and propose 
types and locations of future amenities in a plan. These should 
include Kiosk/Trailhead facilities, Trailside Facilities such as 
bathrooms, potable water and tune up stations and efforts should be 
made to engage the artist community to create spots along the trails 
for public art which will enhance the unique qualities of our system. 
BPPAC/Staff to draft public survey, draft questions in Google doc 
linked via email. Work group report in packet.
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